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SUBJECT:  a motion authorizing the county executive to enter into an interlocal agreement with the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) pertaining to the proposed expansion of SR 167.
SUMMARY:  Proposed Motion 2003-0151 (packet, Attachment 1) authorizes the executive to enter an interlocal agreement with the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) regarding a study of options for expansion of SR 167 between South 180th Street and the Pierce County line.

BACKGROUND:  The King County portion of SR 167 is a north-south Highway of Statewide Significance (HSS) that serves Renton, Kent, Auburn, and other places in the Green River valley.  Expansion of SR 167 is a high priority for the cities of Kent and Auburn and the South County Area Transportation Board (SCATBd).  This agreement will permit County participation in an evaluation of the options for expansion of SR 167.  Earlier this year, the Puget Sound Regional Council (PSRC) agreed to provide $400,000 for the study.  Under the agreement, the County will contribute $34,000 to the study effort, provided that Kent and Auburn each contribute $33,000 for the study.  The two cities have signed separate agreements with WSDOT.

The agreement provides for establishment of an Executive Committee with voting representation from the County, WSDOT, Kent, and Auburn.  As transmitted to the Council, the agreement also lists the PSRC as a voting member of the Executive Committee.  WSDOT, however, has asked to amend the agreement to exclude the PSRC, consistent with the Auburn and Kent agreements.
The Executive Committee will work on a consensus basis but may decide issues with a majority vote.  The Executive Committee will supervise the work of a project manager, WSDOT’s Carol Hunter, and a project management comprised of WSDOT, County, Auburn, and Kent staff.  A Technical Advisory Committee may assist the Executive Committee.
The work program covered by the agreement is titled Phase I:  Preliminary Scoping and Alternatives Identification.  This program will identify alternative transportation investment packages conforming to the Regional Transportation Investment District (RTID) funding limits, including a preliminary preferred option, aimed at relieving congestion in the south Green River Valley.  At a minimum, the study will address freight mobility between the Ports of Seattle and Tacoma and key commercial distribution centers in and beyond the corridor, and planning to accommodate projected 2030 travel demand in the corridor.  Specific products will include a draft environmental scoping document and notice of intent to meet federal project requirements.
Subsequent phases will complete the environmental review process, developing a draft Environmental Impact Statement (EIS), selecting a preferred alternative, issuing a Final EIS that incorporates and responds to public comment, and issuing a Record of Decision (ROD).  The agreement notes that these phases can be addressed by amendment to this interlocal agreement, but participation in Phase I in no way obligates any party to fund construction or implementation of any improvements.
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